Pierce County Fire Chiefs Association
Meeting Minutes

August 14, 2008
Call to Order

President Doug Willis called the Pierce County Fire Chiefs Association meeting to order at 12:00 p.m. at Brown’s Point Improvement Club.  The following were present:

Ruth Obadal, Puyallup FD

Randy Stephens, Puyallup FD

Ken Sharp, PCFD #2

Bob Bronoske, PCFD #2

Bill Barber, PCFD #2

Dan Rankin, PCFD #3
Bob Black, PCFD #5

Scott Casebolt, PCFD #5
Tom Sutich, PCFD #5

Jack Andren, PCFD #6

Doug Willis, PCFD #6

Matt Holm, PCFD #6
Ed Goodlet, PCFD #8

Gary McVay, PCFD #13
Cliff McCollum, PCFD #13

Andy McAfee, PCFD #14

Tom Lique, PCFD #16

Reggie Romines, PCFD #21
Kathy Hale, PCFD #21

Russ McCallion, PCFD #22

Jake Doty, PCFD #22

Garry Olson, PCFD #23
William Tylor, PCFD #23

Jay Wiggins, PCFD #27
Steve Bailey, PCDEM

Ken Parrish, PCDEM
Tom Symonds, PCDEM

Wayne Wienholz, PCFPB
Dic Gribbon, PSCAA

Chuck Hammond, ARC
Karen Kim, ARC


Joe Quinn, Attorney

Recorder Denise Menge

President Willis asked for a moment of silence in honor of Chief Packer.

Flag Salute
Russ McCallion led the flag salute.  He then thanked all of the agencies that helped in various ways with the loss of Chief Packer.  Also, thanks to everyone for their thoughts, prayers and condolences.  The Incident Management Team did an extraordinary job.  Also, thanks to everyone that contributed units to help cover their district during the memorial service.  They truly appreciate the outpouring of support and they hope to never have to reciprocate.
Approval of Minutes

It was moved and seconded to approve the May 1, 2008 and June 19, 2008 minutes.  MOTION CARRIED.
Treasurer’s Report

Kathy Hale reported the account balance is $7,293.74.
Correspondence

A. Simple Majority Fire Levies at Legislative Priority.  President Willis reported a letter was received from the Lakewood Board of Commissioners asking for an endorsement from this group to support this issue.  This was discussed at the Executive Board.  He also attended the State Chiefs meeting and one of the 2009 priorities is EMS Levies and once that is approved then they will look at special levies.  We need to talk to our representatives and legislators on this issue and then lobby the State Chiefs to make this a priority for 2010.  President Willis asked Ken Sharp if he had anything to add.  Ken stated that Doug explained this very well.  It was moved and seconded to support simple majority fire levies as a legislative priority.  MOTION CARRIED.  President Willis will write a letter back to the Lakewood Board of Commissioners letting them know this action was taken.
B. PC Chaplaincy Thank You Letter.  President Willis informed the membership that a thank you letter was received from the Pierce County Chaplaincy thanking us for participating in their golf tournament.
Guest Speakers
A. Regional Haz Mat Team Interlocal Agreement – Reggie Romines reported that he and Jack Andren had talked to agencies regarding creating a regional Haz Mat Team some time ago.  Lakewood, Gig Harbor and East Pierce have joined what Graham and CPFR have to form a regional Haz Mat team.  There is an interlocal agreement (copy distributed) on how the five (5) member agency team will function.  This document is what you would need to take to your Commissioners or governing body for approval and signing.  He will be speaking to the PC Commissioners Association in September regarding this and will then be sending out the interlocal agreement to all agencies in Pierce County along with a cover letter.  Graham Fire and Rescue is the lead agency for the team.  Any questions, please e-mail Reggie Romines.
B. IFSAC Certification and Accreditation Changes – Paul Schneider.  President Willis reported that Paul Schneider was not able to make it to today’s meeting.
COMMITTEE REPORTS:

Program/Speaker Committee

Reggie Romines reported that Ed Hrivnak will be speaking at the September meeting on the PC Aviation program.  Octobers meeting will be the Amerizorb Company to discuss the ways they have changed how they operate.
Audit Committee - DORMANT
Banquet/Awards Committee

Matt Holm reported the banquet will be held at Good Fella’s off of 512 and South Tacoma Way.  The price will be the same as last year, $40.00 and it will be held on Thursday, December 4th.  Invitations will be sent out in October.
Nomination Committee
President Willis reported that he will be putting together nominations and will report at the September meeting.
DIVISION REPORTS:

EMS

A. PC OTEP Plan – Bill Barber reported that he is the EMS Chief for Lakewood and as many of you are aware, there have been issues this past year or so with EMT recertifications and concerns with the PC OTEP plan.  See handouts distributed.  To meet the “O” on-going requirement of OTEP, there must be at least one class per quarter.  If you are using the current OTEP plan and it is working for your agency, there is not need to change.  However, Dr. Waffle would like a letter from every agency acknowledging and reporting which plan their agency is going to use, even if you are staying the same.  It was moved and seconded to accept the OTEP plans presented that are in addition to the current PC OTEP plan.  MOTION CARRIED.
Russ McCallion suggested that a letter be written to Dr. Waffle thanking him for his help and efforts with allowing these additional OTEP plans for those agencies that want to change.  President Willis stated he will send Dr. Waffle a letter.

Russ reported that the EMS WAC has been opened for changes.  This is the first time in 8 years this has happened.  A Technical Advisory Committee has been put together to work on recommending changes.  He will be reporting back as this progresses.
Training – MetroTraining

Gary McVay stated the funds for fiscal year 2008 for TEW training is $583,000 and $115,000 for exercise.  We need to make sure we are involved in these committees so we are aware of what is going on and we have our input.
OUTSIDE AGENCY REPORTS:

American Red Cross

Chuck Hammonds reported at the National level, 20 volunteers have gone to help out with hurricanes in Texas.  Locally there has been 13 incidents since July 1st, all of which were house fires and 53 people were assisted.  
Chuck introduced Karen Kim to talk about the Real Heroes Breakfast.  Nomination forms were distributed.  Karen stated that any and all nominations are welcome and she encouraged everyone to think of incidents that have taken place by their employees either on or off duty.  Examples are above and beyond, off duty helping someone, life saving rescues, etc.  President Willis stated he attended the breakfast last year and it was very well done.  It is quite an honor for one of your firefighters to be recognized.

Department of Emergency Management

A. HLS Grant Information – Tom Symonds.  Steve Bailey introduced Tom Symonds.  It takes a long period of time to prepare the documentation and it is quite laborious work, however, it is worth it in the long run.  The formula the State of Washington uses to disperse the funds is a formula that Tom developed several years ago.  Tom gave a powerpoint presentation on the Homeland Security Grant process.  Handouts of the presentation were distributed (see attached copy).
There has been some changes from last years grant cycle.  The LETTP went away and is now included in the HLS grant.  There is some overlap in the 25% requirements.  Seattle, Spokane and  Tacoma are the 3 MMRS areas and that money is spread evenly amongst them.

The formula used is 30% regional base + 20% population + 50% population density (risk) per region.

It is very important to be involved in the committees to make sure you get a share of the funding.

Ken Parrish reported he sits on the Urban Area Security grant (UASI).  The rough figures are 1.1 million dedicated project funding for Pierce County.  This is out of 7.9 million dollars.  Last year it was $409,000.  They are not getting enough participation from response agencies.  They will be starting the grant process for 2009 in 60 days.  Steve Bailey stated that you have to be involved in the meetings.  You don’t get the money and then decide what to spend it on.  Instead you have to make the case for the funds 6 months prior and tell the Feds what it is you want the money for and justify what you would spend it on.  Doug Willis stated our representatives are:  Jack Andren for RCC, Alan Predmore for Planning, Ken Sharp for Equipment, Bryan Pearson for Training and Gary McVay for Exercise.
EMS

Nothing at this time.
Fire Marshal

Wayne Wienholz reported that every now and then a proponent or constituent contacts a fire department regarding 24 foot wide road being needed and then the Fire Chief writes a letter stating they can get up the road that’s not 24’ wide, etc.  Please don’t write those kinds of letters.  The code is the code and something like this really causes problems.
It’s been discovered with the plans examiners as they are teaching their newer staff on placing hydrants, in the process they’ve realized there are 4 blocks of Canyon Rd. without hydrants.  Whenever this is over 30 or 40,000 ADT’s (average daily trips), there has to be a hydrant on both sides of the street, especially when there is a median.  They are working on resolving this issue.  He, Franz and Andren are on the Code Committee and are working on this.  He’s not certain if there is a code remedy for this, however, they are working on several different angles to affect some change.

Wayne reported that we as an Association had agreed to a combined golf tournament with Kitsap County.  He’s not sure, but he thinks we only had 1 or 2 teams participate and they just barely covered their expenses.  He’s a bit disappointed with the lack of support for this.  We need to think long and hard about whether or not we want to do any kind of golf tournament next year.

Andy McAfee asked about water availability letters and if there is a way for the County to set a fee across the board for these?  It seems ridiculous that they can charge around $6,000.00 for a letter stating that water is available, etc.  Wayne stated he’s seen it cost even more than that and he doesn’t know what can be done about this as most water companies are independent.  He will look into this.

State Chiefs/Western Chiefs

No representative present.
PS Clean Air Agency

Dic Gribbon advised the members that a draft version of a proposed residential burning regulation was available for review for those interested in looking at what the Puget Sound Clean Air Agency is developing to present to the PSCAA Board of Directors in October.  The proposed residential burning regulation would only be applicable where outdoor burning is currently allowed to be permitted.
PC Fire Commissioners

Dan Rankin stated he has nothing to report. 
Dept. of Natural Resources

No representative present.
Unfinished Business

Nothing at this time.
New Business
A. 3 Member Committee with King & Snohomish Counties Chiefs Associations.  President Willis reported that he had spoke with Murray Gordon and Dave Daniels regarding setting up a committee with 3 members from each association to work together on issues that affect all 3 counties such as regional grant opportunities.  We would have better luck receiving a regionally based grant versus trying to do independently.  Is this group interested in pursuing this?  This group would meet every other month or quarterly.  If interested, please call or e-mail President Willis.  Reggie asked if it has to be a Fire Chief or can a B/C be assigned to this committee?  Doug stated it could be any Chief level that would represent the association.
B. Eric Waters and Bryan Pearson proposed change in storm water ordinance.  President Willis reported there is a new proposal from the County and the Department of Ecology with regards to the clean water act that would make changes to the water ordinance that would prohibit washing vehicles and/or training with water that would run off to any county drainage system.  Wayne stated he is also working on this issue and will work with Bryan and Eric on this.  Steve Bailey stated you need to contact your PC Council Members regarding your concerns on this as well.  Andy asked that the proposed ordinance changes be sent to Denise to forward out to everyone via e-mail.  Doug will get that to Denise electronically.
C. Camp Murray to host PCFCA meeting in 2009.  President Willis announced this and asked if there was any opposition to having a meeting at Camp Murray.  There was none.  Doug will contact them to see which month they would prefer to host a meeting.
Good of the Order

A. September Speaker will be Ed Hrivnak on PC Aviation.  This was covered earlier in the meeting.
Dic Gribbon stated he’ll be available after the meeting if anyone has any concerns.  President Willis apologized for skipping over him on the agenda.

Jack Andren stated that he as well as Steve Bailey, Mike McGovern, Ed Smith, Tim Lenk, Roger Edington and some others are sitting on a Tri-County (Snohomish, King and Pierce County) Emergency Interoperable Communications Plan Committee.  November 2009 it is to go before the voters and they are looking at 300 – 500 million dollars for Interoperable communications.  They are meeting twice a month.  It was asked how they are planning on raising that kind of money?  Steve Bailey stated they are going to go to the legislature and ask for a sound transit bill.  All existing 800 MHz systems will need to be replaced.  Motorola will no longer be supporting them after 2012.  Jack Andren stated he just received an announcement on Tuesday that Motorola has pushed back the date from 2012 to 2015 to support the hardware and software.
Ruth Obadal reported the September meeting will be held at the Puyallup Public Library.
Reggie thanked the cooks for the delicious lunch they provided.  Everyone agreed.

Wayne Wienholz reported there are a couple of Policy Board changes.  One is a ProBoard certification for accreditation process and another is a fire training bill that wold alter how fire service training monies are issued.  Training would need to be offered within 90 minutes of where you live, etc.  If you’d like more information on either of this please see him after the meeting or e-mail him.

Andy McAfee reported that Gary Aleshire was voted as the Western Chiefs President.

Adjournment
There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 1:15 p.m.

The next regular PCFCA meeting will be September 4, 2008 at 11:30 at the Puyallup Public Library.
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